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Schemer or adviser? The ethical issue* 


David Meyerowitz SC 
Cape Bar 

A shopkeeper dips his hands into his till without recor
ding in his books the amount he has taken. A company, 
acting on advice, enters into an arrangement within the 
letter but not within the "spirit" of the law which has the 
effect of reducing its tax bill by millions. 

Both shopkeeper and company 
have the same objective: pay 
less tax. Is their behaviour on a 

par because they have the same objec
tive? The answer is: of course not. 
(Were the answer yes it would be 
accepting that the end justifies the 
means.) The shopkeeper is in contra
vention of the statute; the company is 
within the law, albeit that the detriment 
to revenue collections is far, far greater 
than the shopkeeper's peccadillo. But 
if the arrangement resulting from the 
advice is not within the "spirit" of the 
law (meaning thereby that it is taking 
advantage of an unintended use or 
effect of a provision of the statute) is 
there an obligation upon the adviser 
(and in particular an adviser who is a 
member of the Bar) to withhold his 
advice? This question was posed in an 
article that appeared in the London 
Financial Times of 11 September 1989 
on "The role of ethics in tax avoi
dance". 

.., The article posed the following 
questions: 

1 In the process of advising as to the 
effectiveness of a tax avoidance 
scheme, has the lawyer any obligation 
beyond that owed undoubtedly to his 
client? 

2 In reference to the Bar Code of 
Conduct which requires a barrister to 
uphold the interests of his client with
out regard to his own interests or to 
any consequence to himself or to any 
other person, the article asks: "But 
what of the interests that are imposed 

by the profession for the benefit of the 
public? For example, a barrister is not 
permitted to allege fraud against his 
client's adversary unless he has before 
him reasonably credible material 
which, as it stands, establishes a prima 
facie case of fraud. Similarly, if the 
barrister thinks that a client's tax 
avoidance scheme is not reasonably 
sustainable, is he obliged to argue in 
support of the scheme merely on his 
client's instructions?" 

3 "More telling is the case of a 
client who requests the lawyer to pro
duce an artificial tax avoidance 
scheme. Can the lawyer not decline to 
engage in a professional activity that 
might well be regarded by the courts 
with disfavour?" 

4 The article says that with the 
adoption of a substance over form 
approach, the business community and 
its advisers must at least appreciate 
that a significant change in judicial 
attitudes to tax avoidance schemes has 
come about, for what is crucial now is 
that the analysis of a tax avoidance 
scheme must disclose where the indici
ae of business point, gain or loss are 
really to be found. Hence the author 
asks, "if that is the courts ' approach 
must it not also be the approach of the 
legal profession with its overriding 
duty to the courts?" 

I would answer all these questions 
with a resounding no. It is always the 
duty of a lawyer, in 

respect of any matter, not to mis
lead the court and it is also his duty not 
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to create false or misleading contracts 
or any other documentation and not to 
advise non-disclosure. (This, I say, is 
also the duty of any adviser on tax or 
any other matter.) But this apart, there 
is no obligation, legal or moral, upon a 
lawyer or other tax consultant to turn 
aside from advising upon or helping to 
implement a transaction, operation or 
scheme which involves a diminution 
of tax liability. (The analogy the author 
seeks to draw as to advancing an alle
gation of fraud against an adversary is 
a far-fetched comparison with a tax 
scheme where there is no concealment 
of the facts.) The judge, in the first 
instance, as to whether the transaction, 
operation or scheme achieves this 
result, is the Revenue Department, 
through the medium of assessment, 
and ultimately the courts if the taxpay
er is dissatisfied with the judgment of 
the Commissioner. It is also neither 
illegal nor immoral on the part of the 
lawyer or other person whom the tax
payer may choose to defend the issue 
to do so to the best of his ability. 

The only change brought about by 
the new attitude of the courts which 
the author of the article has discerned, 
is that a tax adviser may the more ea
sily be saddled with a claim for negli
gence in not adequately informing his 
client of the present-day changes in the 
approach to what constitutes tax avoi
dance. 

* With acknowledgments (in part) to The Taxpayer. 
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Cape Bar rule 4.6 supports this. It 
reads: "Counsel is entitled to advise 
his client whether any proposed con
duct will contravene the law. Further 
he is entitled to advise a course of con
duct which will so order the affairs of 
the client as to avoid liability under tax 
issues and other similar statutory pro
visions. Counsel is clearly not entitled 
to devise a scheme which involves his 
client in the commission of an 
offence." 

I believe that the following quotation 
from a judgment in a more conserva
tive era is still the only tenable 
approach to taxation; an approach 

which does not leave it to the discre
tion of the judiciary however eminent 
to determine what the law should be 
rather than what the law is. In Duke of 
Westminster v IRC (1936) AC 1, Lord 
Tomlin said: 

"Every man is entitled if he can to 
order his affairs so that the tax attach
ing under the appropriate Acts is less 
than it otherwise would be. If he suc
ceeds in ordering them so as to secure 
this result, then, however unapprecia
tive the Commissioner of Inland 
Revenue or his fellow taxpayers may 
be of his ingenuity, he cannot be com
pelled to pay an increased tax. This so-

called doctrine of 'the substance' 
seems to me to be nothing more than 
an attempt to make a man pay more 
notwithstanding that he has so ordered 
his affairs that the amount of tax 
sought from him is not legally 
claimable." 

I must admit that I have not read all the 
literature on tax avoidance, but I have 
not thus far come across a satisfactory 
explanation of what constitutes tax 
avoidance except what the statute 
chooses to define as being tax avoi
dance. LJ 

Fee disputes and their resolution: 

Is the system working? 


Chris Loxton SC 
Johannesburg Bar 

The rules of the Johannesburg Bar provide that fees due 
to members for professional services become due at the 
end of the month in which they have been earned and 
must be paid no later than three months and seven days 
thereafter. 

The Johannesburg rule has been 
in force for a considerable time. 
There is little doub.t that practis

ing attorneys are aware of the rule and 
that counsel are almost invariably 
retained upon that basis. 

The unusually lengthy period which 
attorneys have within which to pay 
counsels' fees without the imposition 
of an interest charge (which would in 
most commercial transactions be 
imposed upon accounts not paid with
in 30 days) is justifiable upon two 
bases.The first is that attorneys must 
be placed in funds to meet counsels' 
fees. The second is that attorneys who 
fail to pay within 97 days are placed 
upon a defaulters' list, which provides 
an inducement to pay within the 
required period. That inducement has 
historically provided an effective sub
stitute for the imposition of mora inter
est and the threat of litigation. 

Rule 7.7 of the GCB Rules provides 
a powerful underpinning for the rules 
of the individual Bars concerning the 
late or non-payment" of fees. When an 
attorney has been placed upon the 
defaulters' list, rule 7.7.5 provides that: 

"It is improper for any counsel to 
accept a brief from such attorney or to 
proceed with any brief received from 
him." 

Rule 7.7.7 furthermore provides 
that an attorney's name may only be 
removed from the defaulters list once 
he or she has paid all amounts due to 
counsel at all Bars who have reported 
him or her to the Secretary of the GCB. 
Amounts received from defaulting 
attorneys are paid pro rata to counsel 
who have reported such attorney and 
all amounts due by him or her to coun
sel become immediately payable. 
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In recognition of the fact that the 
defaulters' rule may work unfairly 
where there is a genuine dispute about 
counsel's fees, rule 7.7.6 makes provi
sion for an extension of time within 
which to make payment pending the 
resolution of such dispute. Briefly sta
ted, the rules of the GCB and the con
stituent Bars presently provide for a 
dispute resolution procedure which 
provides that an attorney who disputes 
that he or she is liable to counsel for 
the whole or portion of the fee marked 
must give notice of such.dispute to the 
counsel concerned and the relevant 
Bar Council before payment of the fee 
becomes overdue. Thereafter, if the 
dispute cannot be resolved informally, 
it is resolved by way of a formal hea
ring before a tribunal constituted by 
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